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Dear Parents 

Welcome to our 15th and final school closure period newsletter…... 

This week students and parents have been engaged in review meetings with form tutors.  

The feedback from the tutors has been very positive, and they have enjoyed talking with 

each student. If you were able to join the conversations, I do hope that you found them 

helpful. 

I hope also that students have been able to use this week to catch up with any assignments 

that had not already been completed, and that they can finish the term on top of things -

they have worked hard over the last few months.  

At the end of the summer term we would normally be holding celebration assemblies and a final meeting of the 

whole school in the Sports Centre.  Unfortunately, this has not been possible this year, and we end the year 

without that sense of community which we value. I hope that your son or daughter has watched the ‘end of year 

messages’ video  - we sent the link to this out to all students by email yesterday.  

We held a final staff meeting this morning via Zoom, and heard some messages from staff about how much 

they had valued the contact with students during this closure period.  We also talked about how much we were 

looking forward to returning in September to rebuild the sense of community with students and staff all back 

together on site.  

I have included the pages from last week’s newsletter which describe the principles we are going to be 

following in September.  Please note that this information is exactly the same as was published last week.  Our 

planning is going well and you should hear from us in August with full details of how the school will be 

operating. The provisional term dates referred to last week are also confirmed  -  please make sure you take 

note of the day on which your son or daughter is expected to return.  

At the end of this term we have said goodbye to a number of members of staff.  There are some notes on the 

next page about them.  Some were with us just for a short time, but four of our departing colleagues have 

between them over 100 years association with the school. We wish them all well for the future and thank them 

for their contribution to the school community.  

As we close this most extraordinary of years, may I thank you for your support across the whole year and 

especially through this last term. We know that this summer will not be the one we had planned, but I hope you 

and your families can enjoy the summer period as the restrictions under which we have all been living begin to 

ease a little more.  

 

With best wishes 

Mr J Constable  -  Headteacher 

To contact us, please email school@lgs.slough.sch.uk.   

This email address will be monitored through the holiday period, although not daily.   

Your query will be passed on to the most appropriate member of staff. However, please 

remember that many staff are not readily available during the school holiday period and it 

might take longer than usual to respond to your query. 

http://www.lgs.slough.sch.uk
mailto:school@lgs.slough.sch.uk
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Goodbye 

At this time of year we say good bye to members of staff who are leaving the 

school…. 
 

We have already said goodbye 
to….. 
 
Mrs Morgan, who left the Science team at 
Easter to take up new role at the Holt School. 
 
Ms Shirazi, who left earlier this term to take up 
a new role running the IT provision at  Ditton 
Park Academy. 
 
And a temporary goodbye to Mrs Bray who 
started maternity leave in late June. 

Four colleagues who have been 

with us for  less than two years….. 

Dr Purcell, who joined the Science team on a 

temporary contract to fill the vacancy left by Ms 

Roughton 

Ms McLeod, who joined us in September from 

her native Jamaica  

Mr Mayet, who taught Economics part time 

through this last year, and who moves to a 

permanent post at Drayton Manor School in 

September.  

Mr Macfarlane, our DT Technician, who 

combined his part time role here with a second 

job as a DT teacher elsewhere.  He leaves us to 

take up a full time DT teaching post at Princes 

Risborough School in Buckinghamshire.  

And a special mention to….. 

Mrs Moran, who has worked here for many 

years, originally as a member of the cleaning 

staff, and who has been in school every day up 

to the closure providing a breaktime tea and 

coffee service to staff. At a conservative 

estimate, she has made over 100,000 cups of 

tea and coffee during her time here, for which 

the staff have been very grateful! 

Miss Middleton...  

....joined LGS in 2001 as a PE teacher and became 

Head of PE in 2004. She held numerous other roles 

in the school including Curriculum Director, Head of 

Year, and was part of our Professional Tutor team. 

Since returning from maternity leave she has taught 

English, which she will continue to do as she 

moves on to Queensmead School in West London 

for family reasons. 

Mr Scales… 

...joined LGS in 1994 having taught in Brentwood 

and a number of places overseas. A German 

specialist, he has promoted the value of learning 

modern languages throughout his time in the 

school, most recently as Subject Leader.  He has 

led many residential visits to Europe, enjoyed by 

staff and students alike. We wish him well for the 

future 

Miss Ray… 

...is known to most staff and students as our much 

loved Sixth Form mentor.  She has supported many 

students, helping with organisation and university 

applications. However, Miss Ray originally joined 

the school in 1990, and was Head of Biology until 

she stepped down from that role in 2008. We are 

grateful for her commitment to students and staff 

through the years and wish her well.  

Mrs Wharton… 

...joked that she has left the school lots of times, 

which is absolutely true. She left her first post here 

as teacher of History, back in 1981, to devote more 

time to her music studies  -  and she has taught 

here for many years on a variety of contracts ever 

since. She has made a huge commitment to the 

music team over the years, and we know that she 

will retain her association with the school.  
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Updates 

Carnegie Shadowing  
The Langley Grammar School Carnegie Shadowing Group will continue to run throughout the summer.  Any-
one is welcome to join.  I can send titles out to pupils by post. All you need to do,  is read one of the books and 
tell me what you think of it.  There is a reward each time you read and review a book.  

Here’s Kiran Anand’s thought on “Patron Saints of Nothing” by Randy Ribay  

“I never knew about the Filipino drug war before reading the book, but if I did, I would have been highly critical 
of the people using the drugs. However, reading this book gave me a fresh perspective. The protagonist’s 
cousin had been murdered because of drugs. I realised that people who use drugs still are people and they still 
have family - hopefully this book encouraged more awareness about this topic. Some parts that I really enjoyed 
reading were the letters from Jun and also the inclusion of Filipino vocabulary and culture. Overall, I really en-
joyed this book as it was informative but also had an exciting, twisty story."  

 

My e-mail address is colletteshine@lgs.slough.sch.uk 

Ms Shine, School Librarian 

Royal Academy Young Artists Summer Show  
Back in April/March around 40 LGS students sent their art work to me for 
submission to the selection process for the Royal Academy Young Artists 
Summer Show. The RA had over 17,000 entries.  

One of our students, Shruthi Venkatesh in Year 10 had a painting selected to 
be in both the online exhibition and the on-site exhibition which will take place in 
the Autumn. 

A fantastic achievement!! You can see Shruthi's work in more detail via the link 
below  

https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020/21051?
query=queen%20of%20hearts 

 

If you're interested you can view the rest of the exhibition via the following link 

https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020?
utm_source=wordfly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=GT_YASSliveannounement_120720&utm_co
ntent=version_A&sourceNumber=  

You can also vote for the People's Choice award. The 2 artists with the most votes will receive vouchers for 
art materials and a workshop for their school, so please vote for Shruthi! 

Ms Stanton, Art department 

Year 8/9 phase 
At the beginning of this half term, I set Year 8/9 students the task of making a video that showcased new 
skills that they had learnt or new things they had been getting involved in through lockdown.  

All members of each form were encouraged to get involved and the form captains were in charge of collat-
ing and making the videos. I am making my way through these now  -  they are really good and there are 
lots of new skills showcased, in many cases drawing upon the community aspect of the form and working 
together. 

Ms Thompson, Yr 8/9 Phase Leader 

mailto:colletteshine@lgs.slough.sch.uk
https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020/21051?query=queen%20of%20hearts
https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020/21051?query=queen%20of%20hearts
https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020?utm_source=wordfly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=GT_YASSliveannounement_120720&utm_content=version_A&sourceNumber=
https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020?utm_source=wordfly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=GT_YASSliveannounement_120720&utm_content=version_A&sourceNumber=
https://youngartists.royalacademy.org.uk/exhibitions/2020?utm_source=wordfly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=GT_YASSliveannounement_120720&utm_content=version_A&sourceNumber=
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Updates  

 

Update on the Year 7 Entrance Test for 2021 Entry 

We are contacting all applicants who have registered with the Slough Consortium to sit the 11+ entrance 

test this autumn to advise that there is a change of date to the entrance tests due to current Government 

advice in relation to COVID 19 and the need to ensure social distancing compliance.   

The admission test for entry into Year 7 in September 2021 for applicants sitting the tests at any of the 

four Slough grammar schools was originally scheduled for Saturday 12
th
 September. The test will not 

now take place on this date and instead will take place in the week beginning Monday 12th October 

2020.  

We cannot provide any further details at this stage other than to advise applicants to be prepared to be 

tested on any day of that week, and to confirm that the test will still take place at one of the four Slough 

grammar schools. We cannot accommodate any requests for specific testing days unless there are 

exceptional circumstances.  

Testing day arrangements will be sent out by mid-September 2020. We ask that you do not contact the 

schools to request more information but to wait for your test day arrangements email. 

Other schools within the wider group of grammar schools using the same test may be administering the 

tests on different dates. However, it is not possible to change your child’s test venue under any 

circumstances. 

The admissions code states that schools have to take ‘all reasonable steps’ for parents to receive the 

results before completing the Common Application Form (CAF). We are sure you will all agree that this 

year is exceptional.  By delaying the test until October, you should be aware that you will not get the 

results of the entrance test until after the deadline for CAF completion.   

You will therefore need to make your choices very carefully; if you wish your child to be considered for 

entry to any of the four Slough grammar schools should he or she be considered eligible on the basis of 

the standardised score, you will need to name the relevant school or schools on the CAF.  

IMPORTANT: Please note that the above dates could change if circumstances and/or government 

guidance require us to do so. 

11+ entrance test for 2021 entry 
 

Some LGS parents will have younger children registered to sit the 11+ test in the autumn term, or may 

know other families in their local area who are in this position.  

The following communication was sent out earlier this week to all parents who had registered their 

son or daughter to sit the 11+ test in September.  
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Reminders 

GCSE and A Level grades 

GCSE, AS and A Level grades will be issued on the published results days as follows: 

 Year 13 A Level grades  Thursday 13th August 

 Year 12 AS grades   Thursday 13th August 

 Year 11 GCSE grades  Thursday 20th August 

Grades will be sent out by email. The detailed arrangements for results days and how to contact the school for 

advice and guidance will be published on the school website and will be sent separately to students and parents 

of the relevant year groups.  

Enrolment procedures for Year 11 students who are returning to the Sixth Form will also be published on the 

website.  

 

 

Start of term dates 

 

Mon 31st Aug Bank holiday  -  school closed 

Tue 1st Sep Staff familiarisation and training day 

Wed 2nd Sep Staff familiarisation and training day 

Thu 3rd Sep First day back for Year 7 and Year 12 

Fri 4th Sep First day back for Years 8, 9 and 10 

Mon 7th Sep First day back for Year 11 and Year 13 

All year groups in school  

 

How to contact us 

To contact us, please email school@lgs.slough.sch.uk.   

This email address will be monitored through the holiday period, although not daily.   

Your query will be passed on to the most appropriate member of staff. However, please 

remember that many staff are not readily available during the school holiday period and it 

might take longer than usual to respond to your query. 

mailto:school@lgs.slough.sch.uk
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PE & Sport 

LGSChallenge100 – Summer challenge 

With this in mind, the LGSChallenge100 is set to provide a whole range of challenges to get students (and 

parents) out every day being active during the summer holidays. There are 100 challenges in total, all with 

varying difficulties. How many can you work through during the summer?  

Prizes and achievement points available for those who complete rows, columns, diagonal lines and a full house!  

Throughout the summer, the PE team wants everyone to be active each 

and every day.  

Adults and children should be doing some type of physical 
activity every day. Any type of activity is good for you. The more 
you do the better! 

The PE team wants students (and parents) to be …. 

 Physically active every day. Any activity is better than none, and 
more is better still 

 Doing strengthening activities that work all the major muscles (legs, 
hips, back, abdomen, chest, shoulders and arms) on at least 2 days 
a week 

 Doing at least 60 minutes of moderate intensity activity a day or 15 
minutes of vigorous intensity activity a day 
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House Music 

 

Congratulations to all involved  -  there were some excellent performances and clearly you 
had put a lot of hard work and effective practice into your entries. Well done again to 
everyone.  It has been great to see so many of you continuing to make music throughout the 
lockdown period. 

Mr Wilkinson, Director of Music 
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House Music 
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Year 9 ethics….. 

From Mrs Paice and the Philosophy & Ethics team  - the results of all the philosophical dilemmas 

set to Year 9 this term. 
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Looking ahead 

What will school be like in the autumn term? 

The Government guidance on reopening schools to all children in September was published last week. You can 

access a version specifically for parents at the following location; 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers

-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-

early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-in-the-autumn-term 

We are still developing the details of our plans for the reopening, and a full guidance document will be sent to 

you during the holiday. However, the following information will help you understand what school will be like in 

the autumn term.  

 

General principles 

School will be compulsory  -  the law will require all students to go back to school.  

Schools are required to put in place a series of measures to protect staff, students and others from coronavirus. 

These include: 

• requiring staff or students who are ill stay at home 

• robust handwashing and respiratory hygiene 

• enhanced cleaning arrangements 

• active engagement with NHS Test and Trace 

• reducing contacts and maximise distancing between those in school wherever possible 

• minimise potential for contamination so far as is reasonably practicable 

 

‘Bubbles’ 

You will have heard of the principle of ‘bubbles’;  the idea is that a bubble is a group of children who are free to 

mix together but who are kept separate from other bubbles as far as is reasonably practical.  This is the basis on 

which primary schools have operated in the last few weeks with their Reception, Year 1 and 6 children.  

Essentially, schools are now being asked to keep children in the smallest groups possible while still providing 

the education they need. Schools are able to choose the configuration that works best for them, and there’s no 

perfect solution. What schools are being asked to do is to find a workable compromise which enables ‘education 

as usual’ to go ahead as much as it can, while also minimising contact between children as much as possible.   

During the autumn term, and possibly beyond depending on the Government guidance, we will be working with 

‘year group bubbles’.  This means keeping whole year groups separated from each other as far as we can. For 

example, Year 8 students will be in one bubble and will be able to mix freely with each other, but we should 

minimize their contact with other year groups.  

We know that students will have siblings in other bubbles, and many will travel to and from school with students 

in other bubbles.  The Government guidance recognises this, and allows for it, but still encourages schools to 

keep children in consistent groups where they can. This isn’t perfect, but it is still likely to reduce transmission of 

the virus, and so is worth doing.   

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-
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Looking ahead 

How does the use of ‘bubbles’ affect the operation of the 

school? 

The aim is to try and keep year groups separated as much as possible, by reducing the movement of students 

round the school and changing the timings of lessons to give students their breaks at different times.  We have 

therefore decided we will do the following: 

 Reduce movement of students around the school by teaching students in the same rooms as much as 

possible where it is practical to do so. For example, Students in Years 7, 8 and 9 will have the majority of 

their subjects taught in the same ‘base’ room - for example English, Maths, geography etc. They will move 

to other rooms only where specialist spaces and equipment are needed eg for Art, Computing, Design 

Technology, science practicals/demonstrations etc. This will not be as easy to achieve for students in  

Years 10 and above but the principle is to reduce the overall number of rooms they are taught in, and 

hence the number of times they are moving around the school.  

The more we can restrict student movement in this way, the more we reduce the risk of transmission. 

However, this means that teachers will move from room to room, lesson by lesson, in a reversal of the 

usual way we set up the timetable.  

Students from the same year group will have their base rooms in the same are of the school  -  there will 

be a Year 7 zone, Year 8 zone etc 

 Set aside particular areas of the school site for each year group to congregate and socialise outside 

during breaks.  

 Stagger break and lunch times to reduce the number of students out of lessons at the same time. We 

believe we can do this by adjusting the timings of periods 2 and 4 so that Years 7-9 are at break and lunch 

while the rest of the school are in lessons, and vice versa.  

We will not be changing the school day start and finish times by more than a few minutes due to students’ 

transport issues. 

 

What about social distancing? 

There are no strict requirements on distancing in the Government guidance or set distances that must be 

observed. The principle is that both students and staff should be encouraged to keep some distance between 

themselves and others if possible. The guidance suggests that, to protect staff moving between bubbles, they 

should try to keep their distance from student and other staff as much as they can – ideally 2 metres. This won’t 

always be achievable, but it’s important to attempt to do this as much as possible, particularly for staff who may 

be working with a large number of students across different bubbles.   

So, to achieve this we will 

 Arrange classrooms to give as much distance as possible between students, and between the students 

and teacher.  We will arrange desks to have everyone facing the same way.  

 Install screens in areas where this may not be possible - eg the Library, Sixth Form study room etc. 

 Encourage students to keep their distance from each other when moving around the site. 
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Looking ahead 

What about sharing equipment? 

The guidance suggests that there is low risk of transmission through books and other resources, but potentially 

a higher risk from the use of particular sorts of equipment.   

Equipment used, for example in science practicals, could be shared by different classes within a year group 

bubble, but not by those from other years without thorough cleaning or leaving in ‘quarantine’ for a fixed period.  

Measures we are therefore considering include: 

 Minimising student practical work where this is possible. 

 Buying additional resources where appropriate. 

 Minimising the use of resources and encouraging electronic distribution of resources. 

 Enhanced and/or more frequent cleaning regimes. 

Wherever possible we want to use the iPads to maximise the use of electronic solutions to reduce the handing 

of paper. As well as reducing the risk of virus transmission there will be gains in efficiency to be made.  

 

What about all the lost time? 

Apart from implementing the system of controls to reduce the risk of virus transmission, we will need to make 

the best use of lesson time, particularly in the first part of the school year. Students will have lost a significant 

proportion of in-school teaching and learning time and there will undoubtedly be a knowledge and understanding 

deficit in many areas, however hard they have worked during the closure period.  

We are not going to be talking about ’catching up’. We need to look ahead and think in terms of ‘how do we plan 

the curriculum to get students to where they need to be….’.  

It isn't about ‘What have they missed?’ but ‘What do they need now?’.   

However, to do this effectively we will need to make sure that we minimize things which will take students out of 

lessons. This means: 

 No educational visits off site during the normal school week. 

 Minimising on-site subject related visits (eg theatre companies) to those where other subjects are not 

impacted. 

 Minimising events which involve suspension of the normal timetable – and trying to think how we might do 

these things differently. So, for example, we are looking at other ways to put on our House Musica nd 

Drama festival.  

 Trying to minimise the reasons why staff might be out of school (eg for training). 

The extent to which these restrictions would have to be in place across the whole school year is still being 

discussed and will depend on how the Government guidance changes. However, this will definitely be the 

situation in the Autumn term.  

We will have a ‘shadow calendar’ for the Spring and Summer Terms with educational visits and other events 

provisionally scheduled, and the situation will be reviewed periodically.   
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Looking ahead 

What about uniform? 

Students will be required to wear normal school uniform, and use their PE kit as well.  We will explain 

arrangements for changing in our final instructions later in the holiday. 

Please make sure your son or daughter has their normal school uniform.  Replacement items (many students 

have grown a lot in the last four months!) can be obtained from our uniform suppliers Hawkinsport in the usual 

way. The usual uniform regulations apply and these can be found on the school website.  

 

What will you do if students are ill? 

We will have clear procedures in place to deal with students who feel ill at school. Most students who feel unwell 

at school will not have coronavirus. However, there will be clear instructions as to what staff should do if 

students do experience coronavirus symptoms. 

If students exhibit coronavirus symptoms, it may be necessary for them and their families to self-isolate for up to 

14 days and take a coronavirus test. In the unlikely event of a student testing positive for coronavirus, we will 

engage fully with NHS Test and Trace, and close contacts in school may be asked to self-isolate.  

All of this will be explained to you in more detail later in the summer holiday. The main thing to remember at this 

stage is simply  -  if your son or daughter is unwell, don’t send them to school.  

 

What about public transport? 

Some students come to school using public transport.  We know that the transport authorities are working with 

local education authorities to look at capacity on buses and trains. Unfortunately there is little we can do to 

directly influence this, but we will provide as much information as we can. You may need to look at alternative 

ways for your son or daughter to get to school. As you know, the wearing of masks on public transport is 

compulsory.  

 

Is there a backup plan? 

We are obviously hoping to open the school to all students in September, albeit with the restrictions outlined 

above in place. There are three main ways in which the operation could be disrupted: 

a) Significant numbers of staff ill or self-isolating because they have been contacted through NHS Test and 

Trace. 

b) A locally imposed lockdown and school closure due to a ‘spike’ in infection rates.  

c) A national school closure due to a ‘second wave’ of infections.  

Scenario (a) is the most difficult to work with because of the level of uncertainty.  However, staff who are healthy 

but simply self-isolating because of contact tracing will be expected to deliver remote teaching from home.  

Scenarios (b) and (c) could be imposed at very short notice.  Our back up plan will be simply to transfer the 

structure of the school timetable online – ie staff would deliver elements of interactive teaching using Teams 

within the normal school timetable and timings. This would be the best solution for a short period. If we look set 

for a longer period out of school, we would need to rethink this, based on our knowledge of what is effective and 

sustainable for the longer term.  


